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A. ROLL CALL – Meeting called to order by President Gast at 8:35 AM.  Present were: Bob DeFrancesco, 
Vice President; Jack Tans, Secretary/Treasurer; Mike Ferchaw, Zone 1; Sam Armstrong; Zone 2; John Haugh, Zone 3; Ken Keth, Zone 4; Ron Ausman, Zone 5; Gary Mathews, Zone 6; Bill Wright, Zone 7; John Bratty, Zone 8.  Also present were: Michael Hampton, Executive Director; Linda Steen, Skeet Director; Steve Scales, Finance Director.  Bill Batty, Immediate Past President and Rick Davis, Zone 9 were absent.  Motion by 
Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Jack Tans, to appoint Trish Magyar as the Assistant Secretary; motion passed all in favor.
B. MINUTES

1. Motion by John Haugh, 2nd by Gary Mathews to approve the minutes of the May 26, 2011 Executive Committee meeting; motion passed all in favor.
2. Motion by Gary Mathews, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco to approve the minutes of the October 5, 2011 Executive Committee meeting; motion passed all in favor. 
C. UPCOMING MEETINGS

1. Summer Executive Committee meeting will be held in Ft. Wayne, IN May 24, 2012 in conjunction with the Mid America Skeet Championships. 
2. The annual Board of Directors’ meeting will be held here on September 30, 2012 at the Beretta Pavilion.
3. Winter Executive Committee meeting will be January 25, 2013, with the Steering Committee, which is becoming more important, meeting on the 24th.  The NSCA Advisory Council is meeting today, and will have its election of next year’s Executive Council later this morning.  
D. OFFICERS, ZONE & EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORTS
President – This past year has been quite interesting.  Am grateful that so many of our members serve as valuable resources.  It speaks highly of our organization that we are able to attract and retain dedicated and talented individuals.  We have been able to maintain our numbers even during a time of economical upheaval.  It is vital that each EC representative maintain contact with the directors and clubs in your Zone.  Need to communicate what happens at this meeting; take your binder when you travel to shoots and talk to your directors.  The registered shooting community is vital to our Association.  
Vice President – Echoed Jim Gast’s comment regarding holding our own during tough economical times; had a very good year financially.  The outside usage of the NSC has had a very positive impact on out bottom line.
Secretary/Treasurer – Need to maintain a positive outlook.  Though we did have a good year, skeet continues to decline in members and, hence, revenue.  Need to look at ways to change skeet to attract more members.  But need to be careful with too much change.  Key areas we need to focus on include: Master Plan; Recreational membership; ASSC (American Sporting Shooting Coalition); use of the Wand and classification issues.
Zone 1 – Shooting about the same; should look at utilizing Event 6 more at regular registered shoots, and allow individuals to elect to register targets, without having the targets count towards a shooter’s average.  Will discuss further under Rules and Classification.  Are adding Zone funds to the Zone shoot, and to award free entries to the World Shoot and State shoots.  It was noted that three Zones do not have a treasury.
Zone 2 – As with elsewhere in the country, shooting is down, though the big shoots are holding their own; had several milestone shoots in the Zone last year – PA State Shoot; Great Eastern and the North/South, to name a few.  The 2012 Ladies Charity Classic Shoot will be at Fairfax R&G.  Had a number of changes in officers in nearly all of the states in the Zone.  Zone shoot will be at DuPont R&G.
Zone 3 – The Zone shoot will be at Canton Sportsmen’s Club.  It is encouraging to see a lot of renovation at a number of clubs, which speaks wells for the future.
Zone 4 – LP Giambrone and Billy Williams have been in FL conducting a number of clinics, which have been well attend and received by the Florida shooters; been a shot of adrenaline.  Concerned with rise in ammunition and target prices.  Winter chain shoots are near capacity; summer shooting will probably be down once the snowbirds leave.  Forest City preparing for the US Open.  Concerned about holding the Zone shoot there, since the Open follows close on the heels; Zone directors will discuss an alternate site for this year’s Zone shoot.
Zone 5 – This year’s Zone shoot will be in Lincoln, NE.  Rex Powers took over management of St. Louis Skeet & Trap (old Gateway Gun Club).  The SCTP Nationals will be at Sparta, which is under new management.  Northbrook will be holding the World FITASC this year.
Zone 6 – The Zone shoot will be in Little Rock, AR.  Targets were up slightly; all is well.
Zone 7 – Junior World will in Stockton, CA the last weekend in July, following the Western Open.  Had some interesting issues; one state will be holding their shoot in an adjacent state.  Zone shoot will be at Nellis AFB in April, due to the heat problems.  Very limited on the number and ability of clubs in non-heat” that can hold the Zone shoot.  Bylaws change for the Zone forthcoming.
Zone 8 – Four clubs signed up for the Zone shoot; one in Australia.  Would like to have a Zone 8 Team event that is country specific, at the World Shoot.  This will help those countries to get some funding from their association to send a team to the World Shoot.  Don’t limit to Zone 8 countries?  Will have the recommendation presented to the World Shoot Committee.  Mike Corbett is working on getting the Australian skeet rules the same as NSSA rules.
Zone 9 – No report.
Executive Director – Updated sponsorship package provided to the Executive Committee.  “Delta Challenge” is a high money payout shoot being put on by the American Sport Shooting Coalition, but will also be a NSCA sanctioned shoot.  Their membership fees are $36/quarter.  They want to work with the NSSA/NSCA to promote the clay target shooting sports.  A recent meeting with Delta owner was positive. Mike Brazzell has taken over the rewrite and update of the Gun Club Manual.  The goal is to have the manual on-line by the end of the year, with a downloadable version, too.  “Outdoor Roadmap” is a program that provides a one-stop on-line destination for hunters, shooters, state organizations and service providers to gather information about their interests. They want to partner with us; we get their membership data in exchange for a list of our instructors and member clubs.  Sherry Kerr is developing a marketing plan.  Looking at possibly bringing Target Talk in-house.  Sporting Clays Magazine contract is up in 2015; will start looking at alternatives well before that time.  We lost our graphic designer and are currently searching for someone to replace her.  
E. BUDGET & FINANCE 
1. JPG Wealth Management Report – Kevin Sanger reviewed asset allocation; investment strategies; and 2011 results.  The Association’s investment strategy for the life member funds is to obtain the best return at the lowest risk.  Portfolio is managed in a defensive strategy in an effort to bring reduce risk.  Portfolio totals $2.312 million at the year-end, with a total return for the year at -2.80%.  Expect better performance in 2012.  None of these funds are used for the Association’s operating expenses; they are solely to maintain the life membership of both NSSA & NSCA.
2. Audit Report by Padgett & Stratemann – Vicki Martin reported on the audit of the annual financial statements. The audit was conducted under generally accepted standards and procedures to identify any quantitative or qualitative material discrepancies, and received an unqualified opinion, which is the highest rating that can be achieved.   There were no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses observed.  With reference to the previous year’s recommendation, inventory controls for ammunition accounting have been corrected. Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Bill Wright, to accept the auditors’ annual financial statement and management letter; motion passed all in favor.  Motion by Jack Tans, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, for Steve Scales renew our line of credit of $250,000 at Frost Bank; motion passed all in favor.
3. Annual Financial Statement Summary – Had a very good year last year.  Revenue exceeded expense by $471,287 compared to $177,304 in fiscal 2010.  Fiscal 2011was better than budgeted due primarily to the lead reclamation and, in part, to daily fees.  Had a 10% increase in attendance at the National Sporting Clays, as well as, increased participation at the Master’s and World Shoot. The operation of the NSC as a gun club and the additional corporate events on the grounds, both of which were key elements of the Master Plan, were also factors.  As a result, we were able to use some of the funds for capital improvements, and still have an improvement in the bottom line.  Have a solid safety record on the grounds, which has had a positive impact on lowering our workmen’s compensation expense.  Major 2012 projects include:

· The purchase of additional acre-feet of aquifer, which protects us against a drought and is also a saleable asset when we eventually connect to city water system (completed December 2011)
· Major renovation of restrooms on Vendor’s Row

· Replace Stadium Field bleachers
F. LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE (LRPC) – Jack Tans reported on the Committee’s progress to date.  Projects presently being implemented, in addition to those mentioned above: 
· New Maintenance Barn with electrical upgrades
· Replacement of Facilities Manager’s House
Upcoming projects include:

· New comfort station on the middle bank of skeet fields
· Enhancement and expansion of the rifle/pistol range

· Possible expansion of current vendor row to the east (3 additional buildings)

· Possible new vendor row building on west side of the clubhouse
· Clubhouse and kitchen improvements

· Further investigation of hooking-up to public utilities

Status of other LRPC Initiatives:

· NSC as a Gun Club – Successfully implemented last year, and continue to grow

· Recreational Membership – Agreement with NSCA to create a 6-person "bipartisan" Study Committee ASAP to draw up a proposal for a Recreational Membership.  Progress report in 60-90 days, with a full report to be available for discussion at the Summer EC meetings (NSSA at St. Joe, IN the end of May and for NSCA at the US OPEN in Caribou, MN in July).
· Director of Development – On hold (goes with Recreational Membership)
G. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – Policy & Procedures Manual – Steve Scales presented his plan for implementation of an electronic version, which will also be available on-line for those authorized. 
H. EXECUTIVE SESSION – Executive Director compensation was discussed and decided upon.
I. NEW BUSINESS
1. Life Member SSR Subscriptions – The policy since 2002 is that a life member must shoot 100 registered targets a year in order to continue receiving the SSR.  However, we were not able to enforce this until now.  Recommend that if a life member asks to have their subscription reinstated, that the staff have the authority to do so.
2. NSSA Target Standards – We lowered standards in an effort to encourage those who weren’t shooting the old standards to shoot the extra increment need to shoot standards.  That has not been the result.  Recommend we revert to former target standards.  Motion by Jack Tans, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to make open target standards 1,200 12 Gauge; 1,000 20 Gauge; 1,000 28 Gauge; 1,000 .410 Bore; and 500 Doubles targets, effective immediately; motion passed, with one opposed.  Note: Concurrent target requirements are not affected by this change; only the "Open" standards.
3. Associate Level I Instructor – Current criteria require an individual be at least a C Class shooter to be a certified instruction.  Ralph Aaron has proposed allowing an individual who does not shoot registered targets and/or is not a C Class shooter to become an “associate” instructor.  This program would be for coaches teaching youth programs, such as SCTP, 4-H, etc., only, and not for paid instruction. All were in general agreement.  It was also agreed that Ralph Arnold could waive proficiency requirements as necessary.
4. Class All-American Program – The program favors those individuals who shoot a LOT of registered targets.  The Executive Committee will have the All-American Committee look at the current program and make recommendations.  Perhaps a minimum number of entries in a class should be required, as well as a maximum number of shoots.  The latter allows for more than 12 shoots, but only the shooter’s top (best) 12 shoots will be counted.  Linda Steen and Brad Jones will look at the affect any changes might have and make a recommendation to the Executive Committee for them to consider during their March phone conference.
5. Membership Status – The current status of suspended members and members on probation was reviewed.  Action was taken to suspend one individual who failed to comply with the terms of his probation.
6. NSSA Shoot Software Initiatives from Zone 1 – Small clubs are unable (or unwilling) to pay the annual subscription fee for Valerio’s shoot software.  An alternative is the Bedore Shoot Software, which is available free of charge.  The main reason there are delays in NSSA processing shoots is due to non-receipt of fees.  Contrary to popular belief, the sporting clays web applications do not interface directly with NSCA.  The shoot results still have to be up/downloaded to NSCA.
7. Bylaws Change – The proposal is to eliminate the Zone 9 representative from the Executive Committee, as well the directors for Rod and Gun Asia and Rod and Gun Europe.  Each of the five services will still have a NSSA director, and that director, like a director-at-large, may run for the Executive Committee position for the Zone in which they reside.  The bylaws change will be reviewed by the EC in October and voted at the Annual Director’s Meeting.
8. NSSA/NSCA Life Member Discount – Is there an economic advantage for our members to have a dual life membership?  Dual membership would allow for voting rights in both organizations, but would still only receive one magazine.  Under Crossfire, an individual can only vote in their primary organization.  There is a discounted price available for the other organization’s magazine. Subject will be reviewed with additional financial input at the May EC meeting.
9. 2012 Elections – The Executive Committee slate for the 2012 election is: President, Bob DeFrancesco; Vice President, Jack Tans; and Secretary-Treasurer, John Haugh.
10. 2013 U.S. Open Location – Tucson Trap & Skeet (AZ) and High Dessert Sportsmen (NM).  Tucson last held the U.S. Open in 2005 and Albuquerque in 2007.  Tucson would prefer to hold the shoot in April, due to the heat in September.  An April date would not only hurt the Master’s and some other major shoots during that timeframe, but also the Open.  Motion by Jack Tans, 2nd by Bill Wright, to award the 2013 U.S. Open to Tucson Trap & Skeet on the traditional September date (i.e., the first weekend after Labor Day, which will be September 5-8, 2013); motion passed all in favor.
J. INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY REPORT – Currently store duplicate back-ups off-site.  Recommend an additional level of security by utilizing a service like carbonite.com.  Staff members’ workstations are upgraded on a cyclical basis to ensure they have current operating systems.  Specifications for an uninterruptable power supply to protect our servers have been drawn-up; Brad Jones will work with Steve Scales to identify funds within the existing budget.  TEAMMS upgrade is near completion.  It will provide additional flexibility to meet changing requirements presented by rules changes.
K. NATIONAL SKEET SHOOTING ASSOCIATION
1. NSSA Director Report – Total membership was down slightly from 2010, but life memberships were up.  The targets thrown and member clubs were also down (11.2M in 2011 compared to 12M in 2010), which is reflective of fewer registered shoots.  On a positive note, the Master’s showed a slight profit last year.
2. Top 100 Shoots – The list will be published in the February SSR.  
3. Summaries of targets shot by state, by club were provided.
4. Membership Report – Extensive work was by Debbi Perry and Andrew Engel to “slice and dice” the membership and shooting data with comparative analysis using the top shoots as a basis.  Everyone should take some time look it over.
5. Crossfire Program – More skeet shooters shot sporting clays, but sporting clays members shot more skeet targets.  Bottom line, people like to shoot clay targets.
6. Bonus Bucks – The program has shown a positive return on investment, and has been a successful program.
7. NSSA/NSCA Website – Sherry Kerr reported on the current status.  She talked to a number of people during the World Shoot and National Sporting Clays shoot about what people liked/didn’t like.  There were some navigation issues that, once she had specific examples, she was able to correct/improve.  The search function now works a lot better, too.  A NSC website has also been launched. The “blog” is an effective way to communicate current issues or highlights.  For example, an email was circulating touting an exorbitant number of gun thefts on our grounds.  We were able to get accurate information circulating rapidly debunking the rumor as a result of the blog.  Working with Kris Hampton regarding advertising on the website.  This opens another avenue for advertising revenue, especially those companies that may not be able to afford advertising in our magazines.  Ads are for a limited period of time, and if we haven’t sold advertising space we can use “drop-in” advertising of our Association.  There are several issues with “Target Talk”, such as advertising, content and mailing lists, which are being addressed.  We need to find a way to incentivize our members to keep their email address up to date.  There is a lot of value to be gained from an e-newsletter and we need to find ways to capitalize on it and, as a result of these issues, we have made the decision to bring that e-newsletter back in-house.  As soon as we are able to terminate our contractual obligations, we will publish it ourselves, which will give us better control over the advertising and the content for our members and sponsors in the future.
L. NSSA SHOOTS

1. 2011 World Championship
a. World Shoot Participation was down slightly from 2010.
b. Briley Wand Reports – Only 39% used the wand during the Mini; 27% used it during the Main.  The receiver can be made more sensitive, but then it’s more sensitive to everything – wind, background noise, etc.  It needs to be used at more shoots/clubs around the country before it becomes more accepted by the shooters.  There was extensive discussion on its use.  The World Shoot Advisory Committee will make a recommendation. 
c. Qualifying Round Process – There have been comments about not be able to shoot-off with the “big guys” and not shooting under the same conditions when a qualifying round is shot for the Mini World 12 and 20 Gauge, and the Main 12 Gauge East and West.  The reason we started using a qualifying round was to streamline the shoot-offs and not have to shoot-off at dusk, which is more difficult for most shooters.  The World Shoot Advisory Committee will look at this, too.
d. Zone & State Free Entries – Has been a successful program, and will continue, but under revised guidelines to close some loopholes.
e. World Shoot Program – Will be reviewing the program using the same process as last year and have it out by July 1st.
f. World Shoot Survey Results – Feedback from the survey provides valuable input.  The wine and cheese event were very popular, as well as the party at the clubhouse.  Most common comments included: doing away with the qualifying round; opening up the C of C by adding another flight so anyone who wants to shoot the event can; and, going back to a 3-day Mini World.
2. Krieghoff Masters – Last year’s shoot was well received.  Looking forward to Forest City again this year.  Registration will open to returning shooters February 15th-March 1st.  Forms will be available on-line.
3. U.S. Open – Forest City Gun Club, Sept 6-9.  The proposed flyer is a different concept than the one for the 2011 Open.  It is a more attractive “marketing” tool, as opposed to one that has the registration form on it.  The registration form will be available on-line with all the details.  It is important to include in the ad that no registrations will be accepted that are post-marked prior to June 1st and that 4-gun shooters will have priority.  Forest City is structuring the shoot to accommodate 375 shooters.
4. Blaser Skeet Classic – NSC, Mar 23-25; have 145 shooters pre-registered; had 240+ entries last year.
5. Junior World – Stockton Trap & Skeet (CA) July 26-29.  The NSC will be hosting the 2013 Junior World in conjunction with the SCTP National Championships.
6. Event 6 World Vintage Skeet Championship – TBD

7. World International Shoot – TBD 

M. NATIONAL SHOOTING COMPLEX

1. 2012 Schedule of Events – Full schedule of event, and not just shooting events.  The facility is being well utilized, and Royce Graff, the Facilities Manager, continues to look at ways to bring in new “events”.
2. Construction/Maintenance Projects – Covered under E. & F., above.
3. NSC Membership – Nearly 1,000 total participants, with about 100 taking advantage of our NSC membership program.  Look at continued growth in membership this year.
4. St. Anthony Claret Catholic Church sent a nice “thank you” letter for our assistance with a number of their events that were held on the grounds.  We continue to enjoy a great relationship with them.
N. NSSA HALL OF FAME
1. The banquet will be held October 2nd.  Phyllis Mills recommended we hold it at the Marriott Courtyard again, even though there were some issues.  She met with the staff after the banquet; they were very apologetic, and took a significant amount off the bill.  They took the comments to heart, and the NSCA banquet two weeks later went very well.  The Executive Committee concurred.  
2. The recommendations for the Hall of Fame inductees were reviewed.  Based upon the criteria John Haugh asked that Larry Woo also be considered for induction this year, in addition to the Hall of Fame Committee’s recommendation. Motion by John Haugh, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco to induct 
Jamie Gaines and Larry Woo into the NSSA Hall of Fame; motion passed all in favor. The Ray Boller Award recommendation was reviewed.  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Ken Keth, to induct Bill Harder into the Hall of Fame for the Ray Boller Award; motion passed all in favor.  
3. Candidates for the Referee Honor Roll were reviewed. Motion by Bob DeFrancesco 2nd, by 
Mike Ferchaw to induct Robert Newhouse, Harry Michelson and Marty Rau (deceased) for 2012; motion passed all in favor.  
O. CLUB ASSISTANCE PROGRAM – There were 12 applications from clubs in six different zones, with three were carry-overs from last year.  Nine clubs are qualified candidates, since NSSA membership must be current and the respective Executive Committee representative must approve the request.  Motion by Jack Tans, 2nd by John Haugh, to approve grants for Tarentum District Sportsmen’s Club, PA ($2,000); Skyline Skeet and Trap, PA ($2,000); Mesilla Valley Shotgun Sporting Clays, NM ($2,000); Bandera Gun Club, TX ($3,000); Mid-UP Shooters, MI ($3,000); The Caledonian Skeet Association, Scotland ($3,000); motion passed all in favor.  
P. PAST PRESIDENT REPORT – No report.  
Q. SCHOLASTIC CLAY TARGET PROGRAM – Michael Hampton, Jr. and Louise Terry now sit on the Board of Director's, and Louise Terry is the Vice-Chairman.  SCTP is seeking a new Executive Director; they have 20 applicants for the position.  This year’s National Championships will be at Sparta, IL. The SCTP has been extremely successful.  Significant scholarship money is available.
R. RULES & CLASSIFICATION – Full agenda of items for tomorrow’s meeting; in particular the rules pertaining to protests.  Recommendations for any proposed changes will be forwarded to the Executive Committee for action.  
S. SKEET SHOOTING REVIEW – Will be moving up the date to drop the magazine at the post office in an effort to ensure all members receive their magazines by the end of the 1st week of the month.  Work on the Annual continues, with a thorough scrubbing to make sure any past errors are corrected before going to print.  Marty Froebel has let us know that he will not be writing the 2012 World Shoot article, and are actively seeking someone to replace him.  Perhaps two people, with one individual covering the Mini and the other the Main.  The 2012 World Shoot will also be Lal Threkheld’s last year.  We have a potential replacement in “Green Girl Photo”, who provides photo coverage at a number of sporting clays shoots.
T. NATIONAL SPORTING CLAYS ASSOCIATION – Membership and targets thrown were both up for the year.  The Executive Council was elected today at the Advisory Council meeting, with two representatives each from the Shooters (Todd Kemmerer and Bob Lepor), Industry (Phil Murray and Steve Schultz) and Range Owners (Tim Miles and Dave Fiedler).  Joe Kennedy was nominated to serve as Past Chairman for the next one-year term.  
U. MUSEUM – Mike Brazzell and his staff continue to do a fantastic job with museum. 
V. INSTRUCTOR CERTIFICATION – Ralph Aaron continues to do a great job with the instructor certification as well as the youth shooting camps.  The latter program could benefit by having some guns that are better suited for the kids that come to these camps; some of them show up with pump guns that aren’t meant for skeet shooting.  Perhaps we could approach the gun manufacturers for some guns that are better for the youth shooters.   
There being no further business to discuss, motion was made by Gary Mathews, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to adjourn; motion passed all in favor.  The Executive Committee was in session from 8:35AM to 8:00PM, with recesses for lunch from 12:10-12:50PM and dinner from 6:10-7:00PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Jack Tans, Secretary/Treasurer



Trish Magyar, Assistant Secretary

